Windsor Neighbourhood Plan                                                           Minutes of the WNP Forum AGM held on                                                                                                Tuesday 29 September 2015                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              6.30pm – 7.15pm in the Conference Room, York House, Sheet Street, Windsor
Present:  Claire Mine (Co-Chair); John Bastow (Co-Chair); Susy Shearer (Secretary); Helen Price; Trevor Robinson; Brian Carter;  Pauline Carter; Jane Carter; Nick Clemo; Ingrid Fernandes; David Eglise; Anne Taylor; Andrew Melville; Alison Logan; Wisdom DaCosta; Ian Church (RBWM Link Officer); Cllr George Bathurst;                      Cllr Shamsul Shellim;  Cllr Jack Rankin; Cllr John Collins

Apologies:  Laura Rheiter (RBWM Link Officer); Carol DaCosta; Margery Thorogood; Vivienne Allen; Curt Hopkins; Brian Rayner; Jane Daly; Sue Kemp; Steve Conway; Cllr John Bowden

Guests:  Cllr Christine Bateson (RBWM Lead Member, Neighbourhood Planning); Chris Hilton (RBWM Director, Regeneration and Economic Development)
1- Welcome and Opening Remarks   (CM)
Claire welcomed everyone and introduced Cllr Bateson and Chris Hilton to the meeting.  She thanked everyone for their ongoing support throughout the past year, during which substantial and excellent progress had been made on shaping and drafting the Windsor Neighbourhood Plan.
2- Minutes of the last AGM held on 16 September 2014
These had been circulated to all Forum members. They were agreed and approved.                                                
Proposed:  Helen Price                 Seconded:  Trevor Robinson               Agreed nem con
3- Chairman’s Report  (CM/JB)        Proposed:  Jane Carter     Seconded:  Andrew Melville      Agreed nem con
Claire indicated that the preceding year had been an extremely busy one for the WNP.  She and John B. recapped key developments:
· Inaugural meeting in May 2014    (CM)
The decision to proceed with a separate NP from the Central Business group was not unanimous. A wide-ranging discussion culminated in a vote of 28 For, 6 Against and 4 Abstentions.  Fortunately for the Plan, those voting against or abstaining did ultimately commit to support the overall decision to      go ahead.  
· Cabinet decision on 21st August 2014    (CM)
At this meeting the WNP Area was designated and the new Forum was approved (including West Windsor but excluding the Central Windsor Business Area). The new Committee has worked extremely hard to get where we are. 
· First AGM held on September 16th 2014    (CM)

Following this, the WNP drew up:  a) a new Consultation Strategy;  b) a new website (special thanks to 
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 Cori Mackin) and email system;  c) new project plans; and  d) the election of a new Committee (Cori
was formally elected in November 2014).  With two exceptions, Councillors had withdrawn following the demise of the former Central Windsor Neighbourhood Plan Forum.
· Forum Membership     (CM)

To date has 41 registered members including one Councillor.  Over the last 12 months, attendances at our Forum meetings have ranged from 15 to 24. We would like to thank some of the new councillors elected last May who have endeavoured to attend WNP Forum meetings even when faced with great demands on their time. 

· Consultations     (CM)
These were started very quickly in September 2014, with a tiny budget from RBWMs original grant to the former Forum (about £7k, of which about £4k was left). WNP had already begun extending our consultations to West Windsor wards before August so we were ready to draw up a major Vision Document which we printed, put on our website, publicised widely and delivered to every household in the WNP area in November. We also hand-delivered the survey, mostly to named people, to approx 200 businesses in WNP area. Although the survey officially closed at the end of December 2014, it was extended to mid-January 2015. The response totalled around 332, equating to 2.5%. While this may appear ‘poor’, we have spoken with many professionals who have confirmed this was a good ‘representative sample’ for this type of exercise.  

· Budget    (JB) 
In December, the RBWM awarded both NP Forums generous grants of £20k each which enabled us to continue developing our Plan. We subsequently applied for and were awarded an additional £8k Grant funding from the Department of Communities and Local Government through the Locality Programme as soon as this money was available in April 2015. Interestingly, we were the first NP in the country to apply in the new round, so much so that they weren’t really ready for us, and took about 6 weeks to sort it out!  We received an £8k cash grant from the DCLG, albeit administered by the RBWM, plus extra Technical Support in the form of free consultants’ time to a total of 30 man hours. 

· Consultants   (JB)
The additional funding has enabled us to engage consultants to help us with policy writing, with our Communications Statement and various technical work looking at Master Planning sites and the Dedworth Road section of our Area. We interviewed and got quotes from four separate companies, deciding to choose AECOM to support us in terms of offering the best overall range of skills and package. They are a very large firm able   to call on a range of experts, and are also DCLG/Locality’s chosen technical support company, thus also simplifying things for our administration.
· Project Plan    (JB)
We have set an optimistic Project Plan with following key dates:
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i. 31 August 2015   Share 1st Draft with RBWM, start 6 week pre-submission Consultation

ii. 9 November 2015   Formal submission to RBWM

iii. 18  April 2016   Referendum


This has already slipped by 5 weeks and pending (1) RBWM decisions mentioned .
below and (2) further discussions with our consultants, it may slip again.  
In addition, a key part of our programme is our underlying agreement with the Council and the   Central Windsor Business Group that we will work to submit together our two plans which would be compatible in so far as possible and would be submitted for examination under cover of one “executive summary” document. We still have some way to go before we will be able to confirm the key elements of this part of the programme.

· Project Activities   (CM)

The three main strands of analysis activity we have undertaken this year to inform our plan contents are: 

i.  Vision survey results    Summarised our these in March in a report, our survey had identified major issues and those most frequently mentioned by residents. (Report filed on WNP website).

ii. SWOT Analyses   Selected Forum/ Committee members carried out full SWOT analyses of their areas, to establish the main Opportunities and Threats in their areas. (Jan/Feb/March).

iii. Topic Group research   Individual Members continued to research particular issues.

These thre things were pulled together to form the basic analysis and foundation for our policies to be sure our Plan is robust and based on sound evidence.

· Consultations with Businesses / Landowners consultations   (CM)
Legoland/Windsor Racecourse/Crown Estate, others including Radian and RBWM. The combination of this work should lead to a genuinely consultation led NP based on proper analysis of the issues and facts, unbiased, with no particular political view or pre-set agenda which will hopefully pass a Referendum sometime in 2016. 

· Starting to write the Windsor Neighbourhood Plan (CM)
· Draft PLAN writing started at the same time as POLICY WRITING. 
· We have had to learn how to write policies, so set up several policy writing workshops, training days, with help from our consultants. 
· Current position is as follows:

i. Draft WNP  Sections 1&2 have already been circulated to the Forum and have been well received. 
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ii. Section 3 Vision and objectives and policy approaches (drafted but can’t be finalised until section 4 is complete.
iii. Section 4  Policies  (Ongoing but give current position on each policy heading).
iv. Section 5  Delivery and implementation (explain issues and mechanisms).

v. Section 6  Appendices
vi. Section 7  Consultation statement-written and pulled together by AECOM.
vii. Website updates. 

· Windsor 2030

While initially there had not been much feedback, we are pleased that things are starting to bear fruit. Feedback is being launched (WNP gave theirs today) and two meetings have been held in the past two weeks and we feel we are finding some common ground. The group are about to begin working with a consultant who will draft their policies. We are still hoping the plans will be ready at the same time.

· Other neighbouring NPs                                                                                                                                                           We have had meetings or discussions with Eton, Old Windsor and Bray Plan representatives, including representations to Bray NP consultation.
· Emerging BLP Update position

Following the Planning and Housing Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 23 July, there is now an added level of expectation on both NPs. The Panel recommended that a proposed Windsor Area Action Plan should not be prepared, but rather that the Council should await the submissions of the two Neighbourhood Plans and then review the projects in their respective Areas, before deciding whether an AAP is required. This means that we have an opportunity to consider whether there are major projects which we want to put forward. In addition of course, the Central Business Group will be considering their approach to the potential Windsor Link Railway.
· Reminder    (CM)
 As we have demonstrated, a lot of work has gone into getting us to where we are now and   much remains to be done.   It is useful to remind ourselves why we are writing a Neighbourhood Plan:   

1)     Firstly, we have an opportunity to influence the way our Area should develop. Disappointingly we know that there are examples across the country in which planning decisions seem to be made by Councils which are at odds with existing planning rules and local opinion. ‘Twas ever thus and maybe always will be so. But this NP process has not been implemented by Government lightly and we do believe we can make a difference.
2)      Secondly, consultations with residents have raised a series of issues which are of concern to residents, but unfortunately go beyond the scope of a NP. These cannot be resolved by a planning policy but rather require separate projects. Such projects will of course require funding.  So will some of our other policies.

3)      The NP process has a funding mechanism for this called the CIL. The Community Infrastructure 
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Levy (CIL) is a planning charge, introduced by the Planning Act 2008 as a tool for local authorities in                     England and Wales to fund a wide range of infrastructure as defined by the Act. (The local authority may not use the levy to fund affordable housing). It is intended to focus on the provision of new infrastructure and should not be used to remedy pre-existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision, unless those deficiencies will be made more severe by new development. 
4)     Local authorities must allocate at least 15% of CIL receipts to spend on priorities which have been agreed with the local community and most importantly, communities which have a ‘made’ Neighbourhood Plan will benefit from 25% of receipts arising from development in their Area.  That remains a powerful incentive for our NP, and something we hope to harness well once our plan is “made” at Referendum. 
5)     Our plan will explain our priorities for use of the funding.

· Next steps (Locality Road Map)                                                                                                                                 
· Circulation of summary Vision/Objectives/Draft policy options & recommendations to the Forum & Forum to vote on the options/recommendations

· Finalise Draft NP

· Circulation of Draft informally to other stakeholders/businesses  (Amend Draft)
· Formal submission to RBWM/statutory consultees (Amend draft)

· Examination (Amend draft)

· Referendum

· Issuing final Neighbourhood Plan (see under AOB)
· Minutes of Cabinet meeting 21st August 2014

                Ask Forum members for views on the wording of these minutes.
· KEY DATES
· A    End April  2014     Original application for designation

· B    2nd May 2014        RBWM asks us to meet with CW group to sort out boundaries

· 6th May 2014
          WNP & CWBNP agree new Areas
· 15th May 2014             Revised Application for designation submitted to RBWM (by 


          email) including agreement between Business group and


          .
          WNP that Alexandra Gardens should be in the WNP area and .                                         Home Park in the Business Area.

· June   2014                   RBWM 6 week consultation , WNP and Business group send .       .                                         in representations, followed by Cabinet report suggesting .       .                                         Alexandra Gardens s/b in Business area.
· 21st August 2014         Cabinet designated 2 new Neighbourhood Plan Areas and .                   .                                         Forums with both Alexandra Gardens & Leisure Centre area . .                                         in the Business area.
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3- Financial Report   (JB)      Proposed:  Pauline Carter     Seconded:  Anne Taylor    Agreed nem con
This report covers expenses of the first year of WNP’s operating budget (please see attached report).  John B. confirmed that the WNP have a “dual” agreement with AECOM who are confident they can complete initial work within 30 “Man Hours”. We will make a payment of 50% to AECOM next week. Because we are not a registered organisation, the £8k grant from Locality will be held by RBWM.  
John B. wished to register our sincere thanks to Wisdom Da Costa who will serve as Auditor of this                year’s WNP accounts. 
4- Committee Nominations and Election     

On behalf of the Forum and the Committee, Claire expressed sincere thanks to Cori, who has now stepped down from the Committee but will continue to support its work.                                                                                                          
The remaining Committee Members were proposed en bloc by Brian Carter, seconded by David Eglise and re-elected unanimously (VOTE: Show of hands):
Co-Chairs                      Claire Milne and John Bastow

Secretary                      Susy Shearer

Planning Advisor         Jane Carter

Heritage Advisor         Alison Logan

Publicity                        Helen Price    

5- AOB
There being no other business, Claire thanked everyone for coming. The meeting was closed at 7.15pm.

6- Date, time and venue of next Forum Annual General Meeting        TBA  
. 
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